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Rehwan (Er), King Shah Bekht and his Vizier, i. 215..? ? ? ? ? Him I beseech our loves who hath dissevered, Us of his grace once more to
reunite..48. The Thief and the Money-Changer ccxliv.When it was the ninth day, the viziers [foregathered and] said, one to another, "Verily, this
youth baffleth us, for as often as the king is minded to put him to death, he beguileth him and ensorcelleth him with a story; so what deem ye we
should do, that we may slay him and be at rest from him?" Then they took counsel together and were of accord that they should go to the king's
wife [and prompt her to urge the king to slaughter the youth. So they betook themselves to her] and said to her, "Thou art heedless of this affair
wherein thou art and this heedlessness will not profit thee; whilst the king is occupied with eating and drinking and diversion and forgetteth that the
folk beat upon tabrets and sing of thee and say, 'The king's wife loveth the youth;' and what while he abideth on life, the talk will increase and not
diminish." Quoth she, "By Allah, it was ye set me on against him, and what shall I do [now]?" And they answered, "Do thou go in to the king and
weep and say to him, 'Verily, the women come to me and tell me that I am become a byword in the city, and what is thine advantage in the sparing
of this youth? If thou wilt not slay him, slay me, so this talk may be estopped from us.'".Ass, the Sharpers, the Money-Changer and the, ii. 41..Then
the two kings appointed their father-in-law the vizier to be viceroy in Samarcand and assigned him five of the chief amirs to accompany him,
charging them attend him and do him service. The vizier kissed the earth and prayed that they might be vouchsafed length of life. Then he went in
to his daughters, whilst the eunuchs and ushers walked before him, and saluted them and bade them farewell. They kissed his hands and gave him
joy of the kingship and bestowed on him treasures galore. Then he took leave of them and setting out, journeyed days and nights till he came within
three days' journey of Samarcand, where the townspeople met him and rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy. So he entered Samarcand and they
decorated the city, and it was a notable day. He sat down on the throne of his kingship and the viziers did him homage and the grandees and amirs
of Samarcand and prayed that he might be vouchsafed justice and victory and length of continuance [on life]. So he bestowed on them dresses of
honour and entreated them with worship and they made him Sultan over them..Then said he to them one day, 'There was with us bread and the
locusts ate it; so we put in its place a stone, a cubit long and the like broad, and the locusts came and gnawed away the stone, because of the smell
of the bread.' Quoth one of his friends (and it was he who had given him the lie concerning the dog and the bread and milk), 'Marvel not at this, for
mice do more than that.' And he said, 'Go to your houses. In the days of my poverty, I was a liar [when I told you] of the dog's climbing upon the
shelf and eating the bread and spoiling the milk; and to-day, for that I am rich again, I say sooth [when I tell you] that locusts devoured a stone a
cubit long and a cubit broad.' They were confounded at his speech and departed from him; and the youth's good flourished and his case was
amended. (227) Nor," added the vizier,"is this stranger or more extraordinary than the story of the king's son who fell in love with the
picture.".However, he would not be denied, and when he saw her [constant] refusal of herself to him, he feared lest she should tell the folk of him.
So, when he arose in the morning, he took a scroll and wrote in it what he would of forgery and falsehood and going up to the Sultan's palace, said,
'[I have] an advisement [for the king].' So he bade admit him and he delivered him the writ that he had forged, saying, 'I found this letter with the
woman, the devotee, the ascetic, and indeed she is a spy, a secret informer against the king to his enemy; and I deem the king's due more incumbent
on me than any other and his advisement the first [duty], for that he uniteth in himself all the people, and but for the king's presence, the subjects
would perish; wherefore I have brought [thee] warning.' The king put faith in his words and sent with him those who should lay hands upon the
woman and put her to death; but they found her not..64. Tht Vizier of Yemen and his young Brother ccclxxxiv..Then he bade set up for her a tent
and another for himself, facing hers, so he might worship God with her, and fell to sending her food; and she said in herself, 'This is a king and it is
not lawful for me that I suffer him forsake his subjects and his kingdom for my sake. So she said to the serving-woman, who used to bring her the
food, 'Speak to the king, so he may return to his women, for he hath no need of me and I desire to abide in this place, so I may worship God the
Most High therein.' The slave-girl returned to the king and told him this, whereupon he sent back to her, saying, 'I have no need of the kingship and
I also desire to abide here and worship God with thee in this desert.' When she found this earnestness in him, she consented to his wishes and said,
'O king, I will consent unto thee in that which thou desirest and will be to thee a wife, but on condition that thou bring me Dadbin the king and his
Vizier Kardan and his chamberlain (116) and that they be present in thine assembly, so I may speak a word with them in thy presence, to the intent
that thou mayest redouble in affection for me.' Quoth Kisra, 'And what is thine occasion unto this?' So she related to him her story from first to last,
how she was the wife of Dadbin the king and how the latter's vizier had miscalled her honour..Reshid (Er), Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..King of
Ind and his Vizier, The, ii. 105..I marvelled at her words and said to her, "What wouldst thou have me do?" And she answered, "O Captain Muin, I
would have thee give me a helping hand." Quoth I, "What have I to do with the daughter of the Cadi Amin el Hukm?" And she said, "Know that I
would not have thee intrude upon the Cadi's daughter, but I would fain contrive for the attainment of my wishes.' This is my intent and my desire,
and my design will not be accomplished but by thine aid." Then said she, "I mean this night to go with a stout heart and hire me trinkets of price;
then will I go and sit in the street wherein is the house of Amin el Hukm; and when it is the season of the round and the folk are asleep, do thou
pass, thou and those who are with thee of the police, and thou wilt see me sitting and on me fine raiment and ornaments and wilt smell on me the
odour of perfumes; whereupon do thou question me of my case and I will say, 'I come from the Citadel and am of the daughters of the deputies (91)
and I came down [into the town,] to do an occasion; but the night overtook me at unawares and the Zuweyleh gate was shut against me and all the
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gates and I knew not whither I should go this night Presently I saw this street and noting the goodliness of its ordinance and its cleanness, took
shelter therein against break of day.' When I say this to thee with all assurance (92) the chief of the watch will have no suspicion of me, but will
say, 'Needs must we leave her with one who will take care of her till morning.' And do thou rejoin, 'It were most fitting that she pass the night with
Amin el Hukm and lie with his family and children till the morning.' Then do thou straightway knock at the Cadi's door, and thus shall I have
gained admission into his house, without inconvenience, and gotten my desire; and peace be on thee!" And I said to her, "By Allah, this is an easy
matter.".When three nights had passed over her with their days of the second month, she despaired of him and her tears dried not up. Then she
resolved to take up her abode in the city and making choice of a dwelling, removed thither. The folk resorted to her from all parts, to sit with her
and hearken to her speech and witness her good breeding; nor was it but a little while ere the king of the city died and the folk fell out concerning
whom they should invest with the kingship after him, so that strife was like to betide between them. However, the men of judgment and
understanding and the folk of experience counselled them to make the youth king who had lost his brother, for that they doubted not but Selma was
a man. They all consented unto this and betaking themselves to Selma, proffered her the kingship. She refused, but they were instant with her, till
she consented, saying in herself, 'My sole desire in [accepting] the kingship is [to find] my brother.' Then they seated her on the throne of the
kingdom and set the crown on her head, whereupon she addressed herself to the business of administration and to the ordinance of the affairs of the
people; and they rejoiced in her with the utmost joy..? ? ? ? ? a. The Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor dccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? To God of all
the woes I've borne I plain me, for I pine For longing and lament, and Him for solace I entreat.When she had made an end of her song, she threw
the lute from her hand and wept till she swooned away. So they sprinkled on her rose-water, mingled with musk, and willow-flower water; and
when she came to herself, Er Reshid said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is not fair dealing in thee. We love thee and thou lovest another." "O
Commander of the Faithful," answered she, "there is no help for it." Therewithal he was wroth with her and said, "By the virtue of Hemzeh (19)
and Akil (20) and Mohammed, Prince of the Apostles, if thou name one other than I in my presence, I will bid strike off thy head!" Then he bade
return her to her chamber, whilst she wept and recited the following verses:.117. The Righteousness of King Anoushirwan cccclxiv.? ? ? ? ? Drink
of the first-run wine, that shows as very flame it were, When from the pitcher 'tis outpoured, or ere the day appear..'Know, then,' said the merchant,
'that I am a man from the land of China and was in my youth well-favoured and well-to-do. Now I made no account of womankind, one and all, but
followed after boys, and one night I saw, in a dream, as it were a balance set up, and it was said by it, "This is the portion of such an one."
Presently, I heard my own name; so I looked and beheld a woman of the utmost loathliness; whereupon I awoke in affright and said, "I will never
marry, lest haply this loathly woman fall to my lot." Then I set out for this city with merchandise and the voyage was pleasant to me and the
sojourn here, so that I took up my abode here awhile and got me friends and factors, till I had sold all my merchandise and taken its price and there
was left me nothing to occupy me till the folk (212) should depart and depart with them..? ? ? ? ? My place is the place of the fillet and pearls And
the fair are most featly with jasmine bedight,.Then she charged her husband keep watch over the thief, till she should return, and repairing to his
wife, acquainted her with his case and told her that her husband the thief had been taken and had compounded for his release, at the price of seven
hundred dirhems, and named to her the token. So she gave her the money and she took it and returned to her house. By this time, the dawn had
broken; so she let the thief go his way, and when he went out, she said to him, 'O my dear one, when shall I see thee come and take the treasure?' 'O
indebted one,' answered he, 'when thou needest other seven hundred dirhems, wherewithal to amend thy case and that of thy children and to
discharge thy debts.' And he went out, hardly believing in his deliverance from her. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the
story of the three men and our Lord Jesus.".Now she was righteous in all her dealings and swerved not from one word; (3) so, when he saw that she
consented not unto him, he misdoubted that she would tell his brother, when he returned from his journey, and said to her, 'An thou consent not to
this whereof I require thee, I will cause thee fall into suspicion and thou wilt perish.' Quoth she, 'Be God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be
He!) [judge] betwixt me and thee, and know that, shouldst thou tear me limb from limb, I would not consent to that whereto thou biddest me.' His
folly (4) persuaded him that she would tell her husband; so, of his exceeding despite, he betook himself to a company of people in the mosque and
told them that he had witnessed a man commit adultery with his brother's wife. They believed his saying and took act of his accusation and
assembled to stone her. Then they dug her a pit without the city and seating her therein, stoned her, till they deemed her dead, when they left
her..Seventh Officer's Story, The, ii. 150..The eunuch thanked him and blessed him and mounting, returned upon his way, following the trace,
whilst the cavalier rode with him to a certain road, when he said to him, 'This is where we left him.' Then he took leave of him and returned to his
own city, whilst the eunuch fared on along the road, enquiring of the youth in every village he entered by the description which the cavalier had
given him, and he ceased not to do thus till he came to the village where the young Melik Shah was. So he entered and lighting down therein, made
enquiry after the prince, but none gave him news of him; whereat he abode perplexed concerning his affair and addressed himself to depart.
Accordingly he mounted his horse [and set out homeward]; but, as he passed through the village, he saw a cow bound with a rope and a youth
asleep by her side, with the end of the halter in his hand; so he looked at him and passed on and took no heed of him in his heart; but presently he
stopped and said in himself; 'If he of whom I am in quest be come to the like [of the condition] of yonder sleeping youth, by whom I passed but
now, how shall I know him? Alas, the length of my travail and weariness! How shall I go about in quest of a wight whom I know not and whom, if
I saw him face to face, I should not know?'.29. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls dxxxii.Now this island is under the Equinoctial line; its night is
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still twelve hours and its day the like. Its length is fourscore parasangs and its breadth thirty, and it is a great island, stretching between a lofty
mountain and a deep valley. This mountain is visible at a distance of three days' journey and therein are various kinds of jacinths and other precious
stones and metals of all kinds and all manner spice-trees, and its soil is of emery, wherewith jewels are wrought. In its streams are diamonds, and
pearls are in its rivers. (208) I ascended to its summit and diverted myself by viewing all the marvels therein, which are such as beggar description;
after which I returned to the king and sought of him permission to return to my own country. He gave me leave, after great pressure, and bestowed
on me abundant largesse from his treasuries. Moreover, he gave me a present and a sealed letter and said to me, 'Carry this to the Khalif Haroun er
Reshid and salute him for us with abundant salutation.' And I said, 'I hear and obey.'.When thou comest to the house, begin by searching the roofs;
then search the closets and cabinets; and if thou find nought, humble thyself unto the Cadi and make a show of abjection and feign thyself defeated,
and after stand at the door and look as if thou soughtest a place wherein to make water, for that there is a dark corner there. Then come forward,
with a heart stouter than granite, and lay hold upon a jar of the jars and raise it from its place. Thou wilt find under it the skirt of a veil; bring it out
publicly and call the prefect in a loud voice, before those who are present. Then open it and thou wilt find it full of blood, exceeding of redness,
(103) and in it [thou wilt find also] a woman's shoes and a pair of trousers and somewhat of linen." When I heard this from her, I rose to go out and
she said to me, "Take these hundred dinars, so they may advantage thee; and this is my guest-gift to thee." So I took them and bidding her farewell,
returned to my lodging..When the king heard these tidings of Aamir, he sent for him and let bring him before him; and when he entered his
presence, he kissed the earth and saluted and showed forth his breeding and greeted him with the goodliest of compliments. The king bade him
raise his head and questioned him of his lord El Abbas; whereupon he acquainted him with his tidings and told him that which had betided him
with King Zuheir and of the army that was become at his commandment and of the spoil that he had gotten. Moreover, he gave him to know that El
Abbas was coming on the morrow, and with him more than fifty thousand cavaliers, obedient to his commandment. When the king heard his
speech, he bade decorate Baghdad and commanded [the inhabitants] to equip themselves with the richest of their apparel, in honour of the coming
of El Abbas. Moreover, he sent to give King El Aziz the glad tidings of his son's return and acquainted him with that which he had heard from the
prince's servant..Now he feared [to return to the pot then and there], lest the idiot should follow him to the place and find nothing and so his plan be
marred. So he said to him, 'O Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my lodging and eat bread with me." So the idiot went with him to his lodging
and he seated him there and going to the market, sold somewhat of his clothes and pawned somewhat from his house and bought dainty food. Then
he betook himself to the ruin and replacing the money in the pot, buried it again; after which he returned to his lodging and gave the idiot to eat and
drink, and they went out together. The sharper went away and hid himself, lest the idiot should see him, whilst the latter repaired to his hidingplace and took the pot.So the chamberlain went about that which he needed and assembling his wife's kinsfolk, said to them, 'I am resolved to put
away my wife.' They took this ill of him and complained of him and summoning him before the king, sat pleading with him. Now the king had no
knowledge of that which had passed; so he said to the chamberlain, 'Why wilt thou put her away and how can thy soul consent unto this and why
takest thou unto thyself a goodly piece of land and after forsakest it? 'May God amend the king!' answered the husband. 'By Allah, O king, I saw
therein the track of the lion and fear to enter the land, lest the lion devour me; and indeed the like of my affair with her is that which befell between
the old woman and the draper's wife.' 'What is their story?' asked the king; and the chamberlain said, 'Know, O king, that.Then Iblis took the cup
and signed to Tuhfeh to sing; and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tuning it, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? m.
The Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were Restored to Him dcccci.? ? ? ? ? The ignorant man may speak with impunity A word that is
death to the wise and the ripe of wit..148. The Lovers of Medina dcxcvi.Then she took the lute and smote thereon, after the fashion she had learnt
from the Sheikh Iblis, so that Er Reshid's wit was dazed for excess of delight and his understanding was confounded for joy; after which she
improvised and sang the following verses:.Haroun er Reshid, Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..? ? ? ? ? "How call'st thou this thy dress?" quoth we,
and she replied A word wherein the wise a lesson well might trace;.? ? ? ? ? I marvel for that to my love I see thee now incline, What time my
heart, indeed, is fain to turn away from thine..When Aamir heard his lord's verses, he knew that he was a slave of love [and that she of whom he
was enamoured abode] in Baghdad. Then they fared on night and day, traversing plains and stony wastes, till they came in sight of Baghdad and
lighted down in its suburbs (66) and lay the night there. When they arose in the morning, they removed to the bank of the Tigris and there they
encamped and sojourned three days..There was once in the land of Hind a king of illustrious station, endowed with understanding and good sense,
and his name was Shah Bekht. He had a vizier, a man of worth and intelligence, prudent in counsel, conformable to him in his governance and just
in his judgment; wherefore his enviers were many and many were the hypocrites, who sought in him faults and set snares for him, so that they
insinuated into King Shah Bekht's eye hatred and rancour against him and sowed despite against him in his heart; and plot followed after plot, till
[at last] the king was brought to arrest him and lay him in prison and confiscate his good and avoid his estate. (77).Queen Es Shubha rejoiced in
this with an exceeding delight and said, 'Well done! By Allah, there is none surpasseth thee.' Tuhfeh kissed the earth, then returned to her place and
improvised on the tuberose, saying:.57. Werdan the Butcher's Adventure with the Lady and the Bear cccliii.4. The Three Apples xix.Cook, The
Lackpenny and the, i. 9..When El Abbas heard her verses, they pleased him and he said to her, "Well done, O Sitt el Husn! Indeed, thou hast done
away trouble from my heart and [banished] the things that had occurred to my mind." Then he heaved a sigh and signing to the fifth damsel, who
was from the land of the Persians and whose name was Merziyeh (now she was the fairest of them all and the sweetest of speech and she was like
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unto a splendid star, endowed with beauty and loveliness and brightness and perfection and justness of shape and symmetry and had a face like the
new moon and eyes as they were gazelle's eyes) and said to her, "O Merziyeh, come forward and tune thy lute and sing to us on the [same] subject,
for indeed we are resolved upon departure to the land of Yemen." Now this damsel had met many kings and had consorted with the great; so she
tuned her lute and sang the following verses:.166. Aboulhusn of Khorassan dcccclix.? ? ? ? ? All hearkening to my word, obeying my command, In
whatsoever thing is pleasing to my sight..'Twere fitter and better my loves that I leave, For, if the eye see not, the heart will not grieve..Then she
drank three cups and filling the old man other three, sang the following verses:.Women's Craft, ii. 287..EL MELIK EZ ZAHIR RUKNEDDIN
BIBERS EL BUNDUCDARI AND THE SIXTEEN OFFICERS OF POLICE. (83).Behold, I am clad in a robe of leaves green, ii. 242..The old
man laughed at her speech and her verses pleased him. Then said she to him, "I desire of thee a lute." (38) So he arose and brought her a piece of
firewood. Quoth she, "What is that?" And he said, "Didst thou not bid me bring thee wood?" "I do not want this," answered she, and he rejoined,
"What then is it that is called wood, other than this?" She laughed and said, "The lute is an instrument of music, whereunto I sing." Quoth he,
"Where is this thing found and of whom shall I get it for thee?" And she said, "Of him who gave thee the wine." So he arose and betaking himself
to his neighbour the Jew, said to him, "Thou favouredst us aforetime with the wine; so now complete thy favours and look me out a thing called a
lute, to wit, an instrument for singing; for that she seeketh this of me and I know it not" "Hearkening and obedience," replied the Jew and going
into his house, brought him a lute. [The old man took it and carried it to Sitt el Milah,] whilst the Jew took his drink and sat by a window adjoining
the other's house, so he might hear the singing..? ? ? ? ? And hope thou not for aught from me, who reck not with a folk To mix, who may with
abjectness infect my royal line..Quoth Selma to Selim, 'Hasten not to slay him, but ponder the matter and consider the issue to which it may lead;
for whoso considereth not the issues [of his actions], fortune is no friend to him.' Then they arose on the morrow and occupied themselves with
devising how they should turn away their mother from that man, and she forebode mischief from them, by reason of that which she saw in their
eyes of alteration, for that she was keen of wit and crafty. So she took precaution for herself against her children and Selma said to Selim, 'Thou
seest that whereinto we have fallen through this woman, and indeed she hath gotten wind of our purpose and knoweth that we have discovered her
secret. So, doubtless, she will plot against us the like of that which we plot for her; for indeed up to now she had concealed her affair, and now she
will forge lies against us; wherefore, methinks, there is a thing [fore-]written to us, whereof God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!)
knew in His foreknowledge and wherein He executeth His ordinances.' 'What is that?' asked he, and she said, 'It is that we arise, I and thou, and go
forth this night from this land and seek us a land wherein we may live and witness nought of the doings of yonder traitress; for whoso is absent
from the eye is absent from the heart, and quoth one of the poets in the following verse:.Then he sent for the old man, the Muezzin, and when the
messenger came to him and told him that the Commander of the Faithful sought him, he feared the denunciation of the damsel and accompanied
him to the palace, walking and letting wind (44) as he went, whilst all who passed him by laughed at him. When he came into the presence of the
Commander of the Faithful, he fell a-trembling and his tongue was embarrassed, [so that he could not speak]. The Khalif laughed at him and said to
him, "O elder, thou hast done no offence; so [why] fearest thou?" "O my lord," answered the old man (and indeed he was in the sorest of that which
may be of fear,) "by the virtue of thy pure forefathers, indeed I have done nought, and do thou enquire of my conduct." The Khalif laughed at him
and ordering him a thousand dinars, bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and made him chief of the Muezzins in his mosque..Then said
the king, "How long wilt thou beguile us with thy prate, O youth? But now the hour of thy slaughter is come." And he bade crucify him upon the
gibbet. [So they carried him to the place of execution] and were about to hoist him up [upon the cross,] when, behold, the captain of the thieves,
who had found him and reared him, (141) came up at that moment and asked what was that assembly and [the cause of] the crowds gathered there.
They told him that a servant of the king had committed a great crime and that he was about to put him to death. So the captain of the thieves
pressed forward and looking upon the prisoner, knew him, whereupon he went up to him and embraced him and clipped him and fell to kissing him
upon his mouth. Then said he, "This is a boy whom I found under such a mountain, wrapped in a gown of brocade, and I reared him and he fell to
stopping the way with us. One day, we set upon a caravan, but they put us to flight and wounded some of us and took the boy and went their way.
From that day to this I have gone round about the lands in quest of him, but have not lighted on news of him [till now;] and this is he.".69. The
Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife dcliv.? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.? ? ? ? ? Fawn of the palace, knowst thou not that
I, to look on thee, The world have traversed, far and wide, o'er many a hill and plain?.Abou Sabir, Story of, i. 90..Now there was in the house a
ram, with which the Persian used to butt, and when he saw what the woman did, he thought she would butt with him; so he broke his halter and
running at her, butted her and broke her head. She fell on her back and cried out; whereupon the Persian started up from sleep in haste and seeing
the singing-girl [cast down on her back] and the singer with his yard on end, said to the latter, 'O accursed one, doth not what thou hast already
done suffice thee?' Then he beat him soundly and opening the door, put him out in the middle of the night..59. El Mutelemmis and his Wife
Umeimeh dcxlviii.? ? ? ? ? h. The Eighth Officer's Story dccccxxxv.? ? ? ? ? Sandhill (132) and down (133) betwixt there blooms a yellow
willow-flower, (134) Pomegranate-blossoms (135) and for fruits pomegranates (136) that doth bear..? ? ? ? ? Sherik ben Amrou, what device avails
the hand of death to stay? O brother of the brotherless, brother of all th' afflicted, say..Presently, the mother of the two boys, finding that they
tarried from her, went searching for them, till she came to the ship and fell to saying, 'Who hath seen two boys of mine? Their fashion is thus and
thus and their age thus and thus.' When they heard her words, they said, 'This is the description of the two boys who were drowned in the sea but
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now.' Their mother heard and fell to calling on them and saying, 'Alas, my anguish for your loss, O my sons! Where was the eye of your father this
day, that it might have seen you?' Then one of the crew questioned her, saying, 'Whose wife art thou?' And she answered, 'I am the wife of such an
one the merchant. I was on my way to him, and there hath befallen me this calamity.' When the merchant heard her speech, he knew her and rising
to his feet, rent his clothes and buffeted his head and said to his wife, 'By Allah, I have destroyed my children with mine own hand! This is the end
of whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs.' Then he fell a-wailing and weeping over them, he and his wife, and he said, 'By Allah, I shall have no
ease of my life, till I light upon news of them!' And he betook himself to going round about the sea, in quest of them, but found them not..? ? ? ? ?
The pains of long desire have wasted me away; Estrangement and disdain my body sore have tried..? ? ? ? ? Midst colours, my colour excelleth in
light And I would every eye of my charms might have sight..His father rejoiced in him with the utmost joy and his heart was solaced and he was
glad; and he made banquets to the folk and clad the poor and the widows. He named the boy Sidi (3) Noureddin Ali and reared him in fondness and
delight among the slaves and servants. When he came to seven years of age, his father put him to school, where he learned the sublime Koran and
the arts of writing and reckoning: and when he reached his tenth year, he learned horsemanship and archery and to occupy himself with arts and
sciences of all kinds, part and parts. (4) He grew up pleasant and subtle and goodly and lovesome, ravishing all who beheld him, and inclined to
companying with brethren and comrades and mixing with merchants and travellers. From these latter he heard tell of that which they had seen of
the marvels of the cities in their travels and heard them say, "He who leaveth not his native land diverteth not himself [with the sight of the marvels
of the world,] and especially of the city of Baghdad.".82. The Ignorant Man who set up for a Schoolmaster dclxvii.The Fifth Night of the Month.If I
must die, then welcome death to heal, iii. 23..Beard of the old he-goat, the one-eyed, what shall be, ii. 231..His hospitality pleased the Khalif and
the goodliness of his fashion, and he said to him, "O youth, who art thou? Make me acquainted with thyself, so I may requite thee thy kindness."
But Aboulhusn smiled and said, "O my lord, far be it that what is past should recur and that I be in company with thee at other than this time!"
"Why so?" asked the Khalif. "And why wilt thou not acquaint me with thy case?" And Aboulhusn said, "Know, O my lord, that my story is
extraordinary and that there is a cause for this affair." Quoth the Khalif, "And what is the cause?" And he answered, "The cause hath a tail." The
Khalif laughed at his words and Aboulhusn said, "I will explain to thee this [saying] by the story of the lackpenny and the cook. Know, O my lord,
that.Then she mounted the mule and repairing to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful, went in to him and kissed the earth before him.
Quoth he to her, as who should make mock of her, "I doubt not but thou hast found thy lord." "By thy felicity and the length of thy continuance [on
life,]" answered she, "I have indeed found him!" Now Er Reshid was leaning back; but, when he heard this, he sat up and said to her, "By my life,
[is this thou sayest] true?" "Ay, by thy life!" answered she; and he said, "Bring him into my presence, so I may see him." But she replied, "O my
lord, there have betided him many stresses and his charms are changed and his favour faded; and indeed the Commander of the Faithful vouchsafed
me a month; wherefore I will tend him the rest of the month and then bring him to do his service to the Commander of the Faithful." Quoth Er
Reshid, "True; the condition was for a month; but tell me what hath betided him." "O my lord," answered she, "may God prolong thy continuance
and make Paradise thy place of returning and thy harbourage and the fire the abiding-place of thine enemies, when he presenteth himself to pay his
respects to thee, he will expound to thee his case and will name unto thee those who have wronged him; and indeed this is an arrear that is due to
the Commander of the Faithful, in (41) whom may God fortify the Faith and vouchsafe him the mastery over the rebel and the froward!".Moreover,
he gave her a complete suit of clothes and raising his head to her, said, "When thou toldest me that which Mariyeh had done with thee, God rooted
out the love of her from my heart, and never again will she occur to my mind; so extolled be the perfection of Him who turneth hearts and eyes! It
was she who was the cause of my coming out from Yemen, and now the time is past for which I engaged with my people and I fear lest my father
levy his troops and come forth in quest of me, for that he hath no child other than myself and cannot brook to be parted from me; and on like wise
is it with my mother." When the nurse heard his words, she said to him, "O my lord, and which of the kings is thy father?" "My father is El Aziz,
lord of Yemen and Nubia and the Islands (91) of the Benou Kehtan and the Two Noble Sanctuaries (92) (God the Most High have them in His
keeping!)," answered El Abbas; "and whenas he taketh horse, there mount with him an hundred and twenty and four thousand horsemen, all smiters
with the sword, let alone attendants and servants and followers, all of whom give ear unto my word and obey my commandment." "Why, then, O
my lord," asked the nurse, "didst thou conceal the secret of thy rank and lineage and passedst thyself off for a wayfarer? Alas for our disgrace
before thee by reason of our shortcoming in rendering thee thy due! What shall be our excuse with thee, and thou of the sons of the kings?" But he
rejoined, "By Allah, thou hast not fallen short! Nay, it is incumbent on me to requite thee, what while I live, though I be far distant from thee.".Now
the lodging in question adjoined the king's house, and whilst the merchant was rejoicing in this and saying, 'Verily, my luck hath returned and I
shall live in this king's shadow the rest of my life,' he espied an opening walled up with stones and clay. So he pulled out the stones and clearing
away the earth from the opening, found that it was a window giving upon the lodging of the king's women. When he saw this, he was affrighted
and rising in haste, fetched clay and stopped it up again. But one of the eunuchs saw him and misdoubting of him, repaired to the Sultan and told
him of this. So he came and seeing the stones pulled out, was wroth with the merchant and said to him, 'Is this my recompense from thee, that thou
seekest to violate my harem?' And he bade pluck out his eyes. So they did as he commanded and the merchant took his eyes in his hand and said,
'How long [wilt thou afflict me], O star of ill-omen? First my wealth and now my life!' And he bewailed himself, saying, 'Endeavour profiteth me
nought against evil fortune. The Compassionate aided me not and endeavour was useless.'.? ? ? ? ? And horses eke wouldst have led to thee day by
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day And girls, high- breasted maids, and damsels black and white,.? ? ? ? ? Thou madest known to us therein the road of righteousness, When we
had wandered from the Truth, what while in gloom it lay..EL MAMOUN AND ZUBEIDEH (163).The old woman received the alms from her and
carrying it to Selim, took part thereof herself and with the rest bought him an old shirt, in which she clad him, after she had stripped him of that he
had on. Then she threw away the gown she had taken from off him and arising forthright, washed his body of that which was thereon of filth and
scented him with somewhat of perfume. Moreover, she bought him chickens and made him broth; so he ate and his life returned to him and he
abode with her on the most solaceful of life till the morrow..So he carried her to a place wherein was running water and setting her down on the
ground, left her and went away, marvelling at her. After he left her, he found his camels, by her blessing, and when he returned, King Kisra asked
him, 'Hast thou found the camels?' ['Yes,' answered he] and acquainted him with the affair of the damsel and set out to him her beauty and grace;
whereupon the king's heart clave to her and he mounted with a few men and betook himself to that place, where he found the damsel and was
amazed at her, for that he saw her overpassing the description wherewith the camel-driver had described her to him. So he accosted her and said to
her, 'I am King Kisra, greatest of the kings. Wilt thou not have me to husband?' Quoth she, 'What wilt thou do with me, O king, and I a woman
abandoned in the desert?' And he answered, saying, 'Needs must this be, and if thou wilt not consent to me, I will take up my sojourn here and
devote myself to God's service and thine and worship Him with thee.'.When the evening evened, the king summoned the vizier, and when he
presented himself, he required of him the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O august king, that.Mamoun (El) El
Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif, iii. 171..To return to El Abbas, when he alighted from his charger, he put off his
harness of war and rested awhile; after which he brought out a shirt of Venetian silk and a gown of green damask and donning them, covered
himself with a turban of Damietta stuff and girt his middle with a handkerchief. Then he went out a-walking in the thoroughfares of Baghdad and
fared on till he came to the bazaar of the merchants. There he found a merchant, with chess before him; so he stood watching him and presently the
other looked up at him and said to him, "O youth, what wilt thou stake upon the game?" And he answered, "Be it thine to decide." "Then be it a
hundred dinars," said the merchant, and El Abbas consented to him, whereupon quoth he, "O youth, produce the money, so the game may be fairly
stablished." So El Abbas brought out a satin purse, wherein were a thousand dinars, and laid down an hundred dinars therefrom on the edge of the
carpet, whilst the merchant did the like, and indeed his reason fled for joy, whenas he saw the gold in El Abbas his possession..One day as she sang
before the Commander of the Faithful, he was moved to exceeding delight, so that he took her and offered to kiss her hand; but she drew it away
from him and smote upon her lute and broke it and wept Er Reshid wiped away her tears and said, 'O desire of the heart, what is it maketh thee
weep? May God not cause an eye of thine to weep!' 'O my lord,' answered she, 'what am I that thou shouldst kiss my hand? Wilt thou have God
punish me for this and that my term should come to an end and my felicity pass away? For this is what none ever attained unto.' Quoth he, 'Well
said, O Tuhfeh. Know that thy rank in my esteem is mighty and for that which wondered me of what I saw of thee, I offered to do this, but I will
not return unto the like thereof; so be of good heart and cheerful eye, for I have no desire for other than thyself and will not die but in the love of
thee, and thou to me art queen and mistress, to the exclusion of all humankind.' Therewith she fell to kissing his feet; and this her fashion pleased
him, so that his love for her redoubled and he became unable to brook an hour's severance from her..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's
Fourth Brother xxxii.The folk of the quarter heard him and assembled under the window; and when he was ware of them, he opened the window
and said to them, "Are ye not ashamed, O pimps? Every one in his own house doth what he will and none hindereth him; but we drink one poor day
and ye assemble and come, cuckoldy varlets that ye are! To-day, wine, and to-morrow [another] matter; and from hour to hour [cometh] relief." So
they laughed and dispersed. Then the girl drank till she was intoxicated, when she called to mind her lord and wept, and the old man said to her,
"What maketh thee weep, O my lady?" "O elder," replied she, "I am a lover and separated [from him I love]." Quoth he, "O my lady, what is this
love?" "And thou," asked she, "hast thou never been in love?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he, "never in all my life heard I of this thing, nor
have I ever known it! Is it of the sons of Adam or of the Jinn?" She laughed and said, "Verily, thou art even as those of whom the poet speaketh,
when as he saith ..." And she repeated the following verses:.God, Of Trust in, i. 114..94. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the
relative Excellence of the Sexes dclxxxiii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? nb. Story of the Old Sharper dccccxl.70. Aboulaswed and his squinting Slave-girl
ccclxxxvii.Thief, A Merry Jest of a, ii. 186..? ? ? ? ? The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, And as with falling fire 'twas clad anew;.There
was once a king of the kings of Hind, who was goodly of polity, praiseworthy in administration, just to his subjects, beneficent to men of learning
and piety and asceticism and devoutness and worship and shunning traitors and froward folk and those of lewd life. On this wise of polity he abode
in his kingship what God the Most High willed of days and hours and years, and he married the daughter of his father's brother, a beautiful and
lovesome woman, endowed with brightness and perfection, who had been reared in the king's house in splendour and delight. She bore him two
sons, the comeliest that might be of boys. Then came fore-ordained fate, which there is no warding off, and God the Most High raised up against
the king another king, who came forth upon his realm, and all the folk of the city, who had a mind unto evil and lewdness, joined themselves unto
him. So he fortified himself against the king and made himself master of his kingdom, putting his troops to the rout and slaying his guards..Sherik
ben Amrou, what device avails the hand of death to stay? i. 204..? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.The prefect released the man and
gave him back all that the thieves had taken from him; and he laid hands on the woman and the rest and took forth of the house treasures galore.
Amongst the rest, they found the money-bag of the Turcoman sheep-merchant. The thieves they nailed up incontinent against the wall of the house,
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whilst, as for the woman, they wrapped her in one of her veils and nailing her [to a board, set her] upon a camel and went round about the town
with her. Thus God razed their dwelling-places and did away from me that which I feared. All this befell, whilst I looked on, and I saw not my
friend who had saved me from them the first time, whereat I marvelled to the utterest of marvel. However, some days afterward, he came up to me,
and indeed he had renounced (130) [the world] and donned a fakir's habit; and he saluted me and went away..? ? ? ? ? I am content, for him I love,
to all abide; So, who will, let him blame, and who will, let him chide..58. The King's Daughter and the Ape ccclv.Uselessness of Endeavour against
Persistent Ill Fortune, Of the, i. 70.? ? ? ? ? Ask mine eyes whether slumber hath lit on their lids since the hour of your loss Or if aye on a lover
they've looked. Nay, an ye believe not their tale,.Now the treasuries aforetime had been in the viziers' hand, so they might do with them what they
would, and when they came under the youth's hand, that of the viziers was straitened from them, and the youth became dearer to the king than a son
and he could not brook to be separated from him. When the viziers saw this, they were jealous of him and envied him and cast about for a device
against him whereby they might oust him from the king's favour, but found no opportunity. At last, when came the destined hour, (101) it chanced
that the youth one day drank wine and became drunken and wandered from his wits; so he fell to going round about within the palace of the king
and fate led him to the lodging of the women, in which there was a little sleeping-chamber, where the king lay with his wife. Thither came the
youth and entering the chamber, found there a couch spread, to wit, a sleeping place, and a candle burning. So he cast himself on the couch,
marvelling at the paintings that were in the chamber, and slept and slumbered heavily till eventide, when there came a slave-girl, bringing with her
all the dessert, eatables and drinkables, that she was wont to make ready for the king and his wife, and seeing the youth lying on his back, (and
none knowing of his case and he in his drunkenness unknowing where he was,) thought that he was the king asleep on his bed; so she set the
censing-vessel and laid the essences by the couch, then shut the door and went away..One day, there came a ship and in it a merchant from their
own country, who knew them and rejoiced in them with an exceeding joy and clad them in goodly apparel. Moreover, he acquainted them with the
manner of the treachery that had been practised upon them and counselled them to return to their own land, they and he with whom they had made
friends, (254) assuring them that God the Most High would restore them to their former estate. So the king returned and the folk joined themselves
to him and he fell upon his brother and his vizier and took them and clapped them in prison..?STORY OF THE MAN OF KHORASSAN, HIS
SON AND HIS GOVERNOR..Thief and the Woman, The, i. 278.? ? ? ? ? Whenas he runs, his feet still show like wings, (140) and for the wind
When was a rider found, except King Solomon it were? (141).Then he folded the letter and sealing it, delivered it to the damsel, who took it and
carried it to her mistress. When the princess read the letter and apprehended its contents, she said, "Meseemeth he recalleth to me that which I did
aforetime." Then she called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.32. The Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth dxxxiv.Locust, The
Hawk and the, ii. 50..When the king heard this from the youth, his anger subsided; so he bade restore him to the prison, and the folk dispersed that
day..Therewithal the cook equipped his brother and freighting him a ship, embarked therein merchandise. Then he committed Selim unto him and
they set out and departed with the ship. God decreed them safety, so that they arrived [in due course] at the first city [of the land of Hind], the
which is known as El Mensoureh, and cast anchor there. Now the king of that city had died, leaving a daughter and a widow, who was the
quickest-witted of women and gave out that the girl was a boy, so that the kingship might be stablished unto them. The troops and the amirs
doubted not but that the case was as she avouched and that the princess was a male child; so they obeyed her and the queen mother took order for
the matter and used to dress the girl in man's apparel and seat her on the throne of the kingship, so that the folk might see her. Accordingly, the
grandees of the kingdom and the chief officers of the realm used to go in to her and salute her and do her service and go away, nothing doubting but
she was a boy..111 El Melik es Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police dccccxxx.The queen drank off her cup
and bestowed on Tuhfeh a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed with red rubies, worth twenty thousand dinars, and a tray wherein were ten thousand
dinars..Now there remained one after her; so we took her and drowned her and the eunuchs went away, whilst we dropped down the river with the
boat till we came to the mouth of the canal, where I saw my mistress awaiting me. So we took her up into the boat and returned to our pavilion on
Er Rauzeh. Then I rewarded the boatman and he took his boat and went away; whereupon quoth she to me, "Thou art indeed a friend in need."
(189) And I abode with her some days; but the shock wrought upon her so that she sickened and fell to wasting away and redoubled in
languishment and weakness till she died. I mourned for her with an exceeding mourning and buried her; after which I removed all that was in the
pavilion to my own house [and abandoned the former]..When the vizier was ware that she was Arwa and heard her speech, he knew that it behoved
him not to lie and that nought would avail him but truth-speaking; so he bowed [his head] to the ground and wept and said, 'Whoso doth evil, needs
must he abide it, though his day be prolonged. By Allah, I am he who hath sinned and transgressed, and nought prompted me unto this but fear and
overmastering desire and the affliction written upon my forehead; (118) and indeed this woman is pure and chaste and free from all fault.' When
King Dadbin heard this, he buffeted his face and said to his vizier, 'God slay thee! It is thou that hast parted me and my wife and wronged me!' But
Kisra the king said to him, 'God shall surely slay thee, for that thou hastenedst and lookedst not into thine affair and knewest not the guilty from the
guiltless. Hadst thou wrought deliberately, the false had been made manifest to thee from the true; so where was thy judgment and thy sight?".? ? ?
? ? On the dear nights of union, in you was our joy, But afflicted were we since ye bade us adieu..May the place of my session ne'er lack thee! Oh,
why, iii. 118.One day, King Suleiman Shah went in to his brother's daughter and kissing her head, said to her, 'Thou art my daughter and dearer to
me than a child, for the love of thy father deceased; wherefore I am minded to marry thee to one of my sons and appoint him my heir apparent, so
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he may be king after me. Look, then, which thou wilt have of my sons, for that thou hast been reared with them and knowest them.' The damsel
arose and kissing his hand, said to him, 'O my lord, I am thine handmaid and thou art the ruler over me; so whatsoever pleaseth thee, do, for that
thy wish is higher and more honourable and nobler [than mine] and if thou wouldst have me serve thee, [as a handmaid], the rest of my life, it were
liefer to me than any [husband].'.14. Khelif the Fisherman (227) cccxxi.? ? ? ? ? My juice among kings is still drunken for wine And a present am I
betwixt friends, young and old..When it was the fourth day, the fourth vizier, whose name was Zoushad, made his appearance and prostrating
himself to the king, said to him, "O king, suffer not the talk of yonder youth to delude thee, for that he is not a truth-teller. So long as he abideth on
life, the folk will not give over talking nor will thy heart cease to be occupied with him." "By Allah," cried the king, "thou sayst sooth and I will
cause fetch him this day and slay him before me." Then he commanded to bring the youth; so they brought him in shackles and he said to him, "Out
on thee! Thinkest thou to appease my heart with thy prate, whereby the days are spent in talk? I mean to slay thee this day and be quit of thee." "O
king," answered the youth, "it is in thy power to slay me whensoever thou wilt, but haste is of the fashion of the base and patience of that of the
noble. If thou put me to death, thou wilt repent, and if thou desire to bring me back to life, thou wilt not be able thereunto. Indeed, whoso acteth
hastily in an affair, there befalleth him what befell Bihzad, son of the king." Quoth the king, "And what is his story?" "O king," replied the young
treasurer,.? ? ? ? ? When from your land the breeze I scent that cometh, as I were A reveller bemused with wine, to lose my wits I'm fain..King
Shehriyar marvelled [at this story (146)] and said "By Allah, verily, injustice slayeth its folk!" (147) And he was edified by that wherewith
Shehrzad bespoke him and sought help of God the Most High. Then said he to her, "Tell me another of thy stories, O Shehrzad; let it be a pleasant
one and this shall be the completion of the story-telling." "With all my heart," answered Shehrzad. "It hath reached me, O august King, that a man
once said to his fellows, 'I will set forth to you a means (148) of security (149) against vexation. (150) A friend of mine once related to me and said,
"We attained [whiles] to security (151) against vexation, (152)and the origin of it was other than this; to wit, it was as follows. (153)
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